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wait Happy New Year welcome to Bible                                            
study those joining us online welcome                                           
you are here and you've got an outline                                          
there's some back there if you if I                                             
didn't get to one to you and they're                                            
online that you can download if you'd                                           
like but I want us to go to the 18th                                            
chapter of the Gospel of Matthew and                                            
we're going to look at verses 21 through                                        
35 and I'm gonna read this passage of                                           
Scripture and then I'm going to go back                                         
and not really talk about the topic that                                        
appears to be in here and the topic that                                        
appears to be in here is forgiveness and                                        
since it's the beginning of the year I                                          
didn't want to ruin your year and say                                           
today we're having a lesson on                                                  
forgiveness and you think oh my goodness                                        
this is what I need to do and not why                                           
did he bring this up so don't worry                                             
we're not talking about forgiveness                                             
we're actually talking about the kingdom                                        
of God and the gospel of grace and                                              
mixing those two together because I                                             
think that you have had I have had and                                          
most of the church still has lots of                                            
confusion about the kingdom of God and                                          
Grace and these two things don't seem                                           
together go together and this is a                                              
perfect example of it then it happens to                                        
be about forgiveness incidentally but I                                         
am going to speak more about the kingdom                                        
of God                                                                          
so let's just read the passage first of                                         
all Matthew chapter 18 verse 21 then                                            
Peter came to him and said Lord how oft                                         
shall my brother sin against me and I                                           
forgive him till seven times jesus saith                                        
unto him I say not unto thee until seven                                        
times but until seventy times seven this                                        
is typically where this pastor stops and                                        
inserts the guilt trip and all of the                                           
issues about how you should be forgiving                                        
and probably you should be and yet I                                            
want us to dig down and see what comes                                          
next notice in verse 23 it says the                                             
first word in the King James anyway in                                          
verse 23 is what therefore now you                                              
remember the old saying whenever you see                                        
the word therefore you just go to see                                           
what it's there for                                                             
that's right therefore is not a word                                            
that is random therefore means what I'm                                         
about to say is built upon what has just                                        
been said so what                                                               
he's about to say about the kingdom of                                          
heaven and I equate the kingdom of                                              



heaven and the kingdom of God as being                                          
the same thing will though spend some                                           
time                                                                            
someday and I'll prove that if you need                                         
to but it's just an interchangeable term                                        
the kingdom of heaven and the kingdom of                                        
God so that's that the overall subject                                          
is forgiveness and now Jesus with that                                          
subject wants to build upon that and                                            
talk about the kingdom of heaven so he                                          
says therefore the Kingdom of Heaven                                            
likened unto a certain King which would                                         
take account of his servants and when he                                        
had begun to reckon one when he had                                             
begun to reckon one was brought to him                                          
which owed him ten thousand talents now                                         
to put that in modern terms it's                                                
somewhere probably around let's just                                            
call it twenty million dollars okay it                                          
doesn't really matter it's more money                                           
than you've gotten I've got and all of                                          
us put together probably have it ten                                            
thousand talents would have been about                                          
the budget of the province of Galilee in                                        
this day so we're talking to state                                              
government here basically ten thousand                                          
talents was a huge amount of money verse                                        
25 but for as much as he had not to pay                                         
his LORD commanded him to be sold and                                           
his wife and his children and all that                                          
he had and payment to be made the                                               
servant therefore fell down and                                                 
worshiped him saying Lord have patience                                         
with me and I will pay thee all and then                                        
the Lord of that servant was moved with                                         
compassion and loosed him and forgave                                           
him the debt but the same servant went                                          
out and found one of his fellow-servants                                        
which owed him a hundred pence now a                                            
hundred pence how much is that in again                                         
trying to make the comparison probably                                          
about twenty bucks                                                              
so take 20 million versus twenty dollars                                        
this is a huge difference that comes                                            
about here so he owed him a hundred                                             
pence and he laid hands upon him and                                            
took him by the throat saying pay me                                            
what thou that thou owest and his fellow                                        
servant fell down at his feet and                                               
besought him saying have patience with                                          
me and I will pay thee all and he would                                         
not but he went and cast him into prison                                        
till he should pay that debt so when his                                        
fellow servants saw what was done they                                          
were sorry and came and told the Lord                                           
all that was                                                                    
then is Lord after him that he had then                                         
his Lord after that he had called him                                           
said unto Him o thou wicked servant i                                           
forgave thee all that debt because thou                                         
desires me should as not thou also have                                         
compassion on thy fellow servant even as                                        



I had pity on thee and his Lord was                                             
wroth and delivered him unto the                                                
tormentors till he should pay all that                                          
was due him so likewise shall my                                                
Heavenly Father do also unto you if ye                                          
from your hearts forgive not every one                                          
his brother their trespasses now I won't                                        
stop there by saying and all God's                                              
people said because I'm not sure you                                            
want to say Amen yeah do you as that as                                         
that story ends it starts a very                                                
beautiful story here's a man who owes a                                         
debt he cannot pay and his master                                               
releases him of it and forgives them and                                        
says go your way but then the forgiven                                          
servant owes this has someone who owes                                          
them just this little bit and and yet                                           
that guy can't pay it either and that he                                        
makes him go to prison until every last                                         
cent is his recompense for and and in                                           
the end of course the the the the Lord                                          
was Roth as it says in the King James                                           
and all of that is well and good and we                                         
could make so many applications about                                           
how much we have been forgiven and                                              
therefore we ought to we ought to                                               
forgive now none of us would argue                                              
against that would we but I'm gonna call                                        
that the Sunday School                                                          
that's the Sunday School class this is                                          
the seminary class okay so let's go up                                          
because we all know we've been forgiven                                         
we ought to be forgiving people right                                           
and with that understanding then let's                                          
dig down a little deeper here and look                                          
at one of the problems as you begin to                                          
come and you begin to apply the Word of                                         
God literally which is what I do and you                                        
come along and it says then that                                                
problematic verses verse 35 if we had                                           
stopped even with verse 34 especially                                           
with verse 33 you know we could all be                                          
happy campers I would be so happy if it                                         
ended with verse 33 and verses 34 and 35                                        
weren't they                                                                    
but verses 34 and 35 are there aren't                                           
they and when you apply all of this to                                          
the Christian life all of that works                                            
well in Sunday school that you say                                              
you've been forgiven so much you need to                                        
go out and forgive but then what happens                                        
when you say and if you don't                                                   
according verse 34 and 35 what God is                                           
going to come and get you right that is                                         
what it says isn't it in fact verse 35                                          
so likewise shall my Heavenly Father do                                         
also unto you if ye from your hearts                                            
forgive not every one his brother their                                         
trespasses now does that make anybody                                           
uncomfortable the only person here who's                                        
not uncomfortable is the person who has                                         
forgiven everybody and you're a rare                                            



bird right so we become uncomfortable                                           
with this when we begin to think about                                          
it because pressed on it I suppose                                              
people in this room anyway I don't know                                         
about those on line but people in this                                          
room are all very nice people and very                                          
forgiving people and love it you know so                                        
yeah we're 90 percent good right but                                            
when pressed on it there's someone out                                          
there we haven't really forgiven right                                          
we haven't loosed them of the debt and                                          
said go you don't owe me a thing you                                            
don't have to pay me back and and the                                           
debt whether it's an emotional debt a                                           
physical debt whatever kind it is we're                                         
still really kind of holding on looking                                         
forward to the date when payback comes                                          
right and and yet it's so clear there so                                        
likewise shall my Heavenly Father do                                            
also unto you if ye from your hearts                                            
forgive not every one his brother their                                         
trespasses now what do we do with it it                                         
seems to be such a problematic issue                                            
because I don't think you want me to                                            
stand up here and say now listen                                                
brothers and sisters if let me back up                                          
listen brothers and sisters God has                                             
forgiven you every day you can receive                                          
salvation by grace through faith every                                          
one of your sins washed away who'd like                                         
to do that all in favor say aye                                                 
you know yes I'm I'm ready to receive it                                        
okay now we've we've done that we're                                            
done with the grace part of it now let                                          
me tell you but                                                                 
if you haven't forgiven everyone your                                           
brother it's gonna be taken away from                                           
you it's going to be removed now even                                           
that a basically teaching fall from                                             
grace you're going to you've been given                                         
forgiveness not by works lest you should                                        
boast but if you don't respond in kind                                          
it's going to be removed and you're                                             
going to be cast into torment there we                                          
have a problem with this that way is it                                         
as it comes along as we read it                                                 
literally now I just want to say I think                                        
that the answer to the problem is to                                            
read the whole thing literally we got a                                         
couple of choices we can spiritualize                                           
the whole thing or we can just take the                                         
whole thing literally I don't like the                                          
spiritualization or the making stuff up                                         
but I do like taking the whole thing                                            
literally and so let's go back to verse                                         
23 where he says therefore is the                                               
Kingdom of Heaven likened unto the                                              
kingdom of heaven so we have to take                                            
this in the light of the kingdom of                                             
heaven now with that then we have to                                            
begin to explain or to define what is                                           
this kingdom of heaven now with that let                                        



me come to the outline and explain to                                           
you that the Gospels is this is going to                                        
be a little bit of a difficult lesson                                           
because you're apt to get confused when                                         
I use the term gospel because I'm gonna                                         
use it in three ways there is typically                                         
when we talk about the gospel we're                                             
talking about the good news of salvation                                        
in Jesus Christ right and there is that                                         
term I'm gonna try to call that the                                             
gospel of grace that is the good news of                                        
grace in Jesus Christ the gospel of                                             
grace then there is the gospel of the                                           
kingdom and that is actually I think                                            
what is being told here and that is the                                         
good news about a coming earthly kingdom                                        
physical kingdom the Millennium                                                 
basically the time when Jesus will reign                                        
when the wolf will lie down with a lamb                                         
when the Oxana and in the lyonel grays                                          
and the kid will play with a you know                                           
all that test all that picture of the                                           
future utopia if you will when the                                              
Messiah reigns that is the gospel of the                                        
kingdom I think that's what's in view                                           
here and                                                                        
there's a third use of the term Gospels                                         
this morning and that is just we call                                           
the first four books of the New                                                 
Testament the Gospels and so when so the                                        
four Gospels Matthew Mark Luke and John                                         
really are a presentation of the gospel                                         
of the kingdom that is the future                                               
earthly reign of Jesus Christ and they                                          
are they explain if you read Matthew                                            
Mark Luke and John they explain how an                                          
individual living 2,000 years ago in                                            
Israel could receive Jesus as the                                               
Messianic King and establish that                                               
kingdom what is it that israel needs to                                         
do in order for that kingdom to be                                              
established now you you probably just                                           
had to graduate from sunday school - no                                         
they didn't do it right                                                         
and so that Kingdom was not established                                         
and that's one of the reasons why here -                                        
we're here today but let's just take                                            
some examples from the Gospel of Matthew                                        
and all these are on your outline and if                                        
you just take the Gospel of Matthew                                             
which speaks so much about the kingdom                                          
of God which again is the earthly                                               
millennial reign of the Lord it says for                                        
example that the kingdom of God belongs                                         
to in Matthew chapter 5 verse 3 the poor                                        
in spirit blessed are the poor in spirit                                        
for theirs is the kingdom of God what it                                        
says now just imagine if I were to say                                          
the the poor in spirit                                                          
what would poor in spirit be let's let's                                        
let's just say let's call it those who                                          
are not spiritually arrogant but they're                                        



spiritually dependent okay they realize                                         
they need they need the Lord will just                                          
define it that way now if I just say                                            
blessed are the poor in spirit they're                                          
going to go to heaven then you say wait                                         
a minute you didn't say what they're                                            
dependent upon you know there's lots of                                         
people in other religions that have that                                        
kind of poor in spirit they're not                                              
spiritually arrogant they're depending                                          
upon something else right so you'd say                                          
now you really need more than that to                                           
talk about if you're going to go to                                             
heaven but Matthew 5:3 says blessed are                                         
the poor in spirit theirs is the kingdom                                        
of heaven or                                                                    
are you who are persecuted for                                                  
righteousness sake for yours is the                                             
kingdom of heaven well I guess if we're                                         
persecuted then we'll go to heaven right                                        
not necessarily or Matthew chapter 5                                            
verse 20 if your righteousness is more                                          
than the righteousness of the Pharisees                                         
then the kingdom of heaven is yours well                                        
we don't like the Pharisees so of course                                        
we're more righteous than they are right                                        
and yet if you go according to living                                           
according to the law who who beats the                                          
Pharisees right in fact Jesus even                                              
talked to them you you tithe off mint                                           
and dill and cumin that's that's pretty                                         
precise isn't it to make sure that you                                          
know if I got ten what does cumin come                                          
in is that a little grain a see if I got                                        
if I got ten seeds I'm gonna make sure                                          
one of them goes you know to the temple                                         
that is very precise right and you got                                          
to be more righteous than the Pharisees                                         
any of us what I want to say all line up                                        
there again you say well that's not what                                        
it means but how do you know that's not                                         
what it means                                                                   
you spiritualize it you see you in order                                        
to include yourself in a in a gift in a                                         
place where you're more righteous we                                            
redefine things so we're how about                                              
Matthew chapter 7 verse 21 20 and 21                                            
actually is one of those very painful                                           
verses if you don't understand the                                              
kingdom of God because it talks about                                           
who comes into the kingdom of God it                                            
says not everyone who says Lord Lord                                            
will enter into the kingdom of heaven                                           
but only those who do the will of the                                           
Father and and then next we come back                                           
and I'll preach a sermon that says                                              
whoever calls upon the name of the Lord                                         
will be saved                                                                   
so wait a minute which one is it you                                            
know not everyone who says Lord Lord                                            
will enter the kingdom of heaven or                                             
everyone who calls upon the name of the                                         



Lord will be saved the reason those                                             
don't go together is they're not talking                                        
about the same thing one is talking                                             
about how to be saved one is talking                                            
about the kingdom of heaven and we could                                        
look at Matthew 13 verse 43 and when it                                         
talks about how the righteous will enter                                        
into the kingdom of heaven and Matthew                                          
18                                                                              
19 those who humble themselves as                                               
children they'll be the ones that enter                                         
into the kingdom of heaven if you if you                                        
take care of one of the least of these                                          
my brethren remember Matthew Matthew 25                                         
and it talks about you you know I was in                                        
prison and you visited me I was thirsty                                         
and you gave me drink and I was I was                                           
naked you clothed me and whoever does it                                        
under the least of these my brethren                                            
will enter into the kingdom of heaven if                                        
I can paraphrase that those verses                                              
Matthew chapter 25 and because of that                                          
there's a lot of Christians out there                                           
who are doing kind of a social gospel                                           
ministry out there thinking well if I'm                                         
going to get into heaven what is it I'm                                         
going to need to do I'm going to have to                                        
you know put shoes on shoeless children                                         
and and and and feeding hungry hungry                                           
bellies and all that kind of stuff in                                           
order to gain and king of heaven I think                                        
all that's nice stuff to do by the way                                          
but does that get us into heaven no the                                         
the Peace Corps does the same thing you                                         
know whatever it may be now the issue is                                        
the the Gospel of Matthew as we call it                                         
is not the gospel of how to be saved in                                         
our age of grace in fact for most of the                                        
Gospel of Matthew Jesus hadn't even been                                        
crucified or buried right he hadn't                                             
taken our sins upon himself he was under                                        
the law living under the law speaking to                                        
people who are under the law and he was                                         
talking to them about according to the                                          
law here's how you receive the Messianic                                        
King and you initiate this kingdom that                                         
is to come and so the this salvation by                                         
grace is not the instruction of Matthew                                         
Mark Luke and John but rather entrance                                          
into the kingdom of heaven in fact let's                                        
look at a couple of examples actually                                           
looking at the the page of Scripture                                            
let's go to Matthew chapter 19 and the                                          
the we were in in 18 for this                                                   
forgiveness passage just turn a page                                            
over to 19 verse 16 and take this                                               
literally and you will see that it's                                            
actually heresy if I were to preach it                                          
to you about how to be saved                                                    
here it is Matthew 19 verse 16 says and                                         
behold one came and said unto Him good                                          
master what good thing shall I do that I                                        



may have eternal life                                                           
here's his answer he said why callest                                           
thou me good there's none good except                                           
one that is God but if thou wilt enter                                          
into life keep the commandments                                                 
let me just stop right there I've only                                          
been your pastor what four months or                                            
something like that I don't know and we                                         
have a business meeting in two weeks do                                         
you think if this morning I said all                                            
those who would like to go to heaven                                            
here's what you need to do keep the                                             
commandments do you think the subject                                           
would come up in business meeting two                                           
weeks from now that it's time to get a                                          
new pastor I think if it doesn't it                                             
should because for me to teach that you                                         
can go to heaven by keeping the                                                 
commandments is heresy you can keep the                                         
commandments all day long I hope you do                                         
by the way except one of them I'll let                                          
you decide which one remember the                                               
Sabbath and keep it holy because that                                           
was yesterday if you want to take it                                            
literally right so as it comes along                                            
here and we we look at this like that                                           
that's a problem what do you mean keep                                          
the commandments well he's probably                                             
gonna clarify so we go on verse 18 he                                           
saith unto Him which Jesus said thou                                            
shalt do no murder thou shalt not commit                                        
adultery thou shalt not steal thou shalt                                        
not bear false witness honor your father                                        
and your mother and thou shalt love thy                                         
neighbor as thyself                                                             
and the young man said unto Him all                                             
these things I've kept from my youth                                            
what lack I yet and Jesus said unto him                                         
if thou wilt be perfect go and sell that                                        
thou hast and give to the poor and thou                                         
shalt have treasure in heaven and come                                          
follow me                                                                       
well that clarifies it doesn't it how to                                        
be saved right there from the words of                                          
Jesus himself keep the commandments and                                         
sell everything you know if you don't                                           
know how to interpret your Bible you                                            
could you could be snookered into                                               
entering a cult by this teaching right                                          
here because if if you are just you know                                        
emotionally of the of the condition and                                         
spiritually you didn't have enough                                              
grounding to say well you know                                                  
I just if God said it that settles it                                           
and there it is God said it Jesus                                               
himself said it's in red letters I can                                          
see keep the commandments and sell                                              
everything so I'm gonna go sell                                                 
everything give it to the cult leader                                           
I'm gonna keep the commandments I'm                                             
gonna follow Jesus Jesus's words the red                                        
letters I'm gonna follow them perfectly                                         



and then I'm gonna go to heaven the                                             
problem is it's heresy right and it                                             
would be coldish and it's it's a very                                           
problematic turn over to the next book                                          
Luke chapter 14 verse 3 and you will see                                        
now by the way if you're feeling                                                
uncomfortable right now the purpose of                                          
my Bible study is to make you feel                                              
uncomfortable about some of the things                                          
that we have we thought we knew and I                                           
want us to question the assumptions and                                         
then maybe we'll find some comfort later                                        
on Matthew 14 verse 33 says I'm sorry                                           
Luke Luke Luke 14:33 says so likewise                                           
whosoever he be of you that for saketh                                          
not all that he has he cannot be my                                             
disciple                                                                        
now again pretty plain and even in King                                         
James you can understand what that's                                            
saying right we have to forsake                                                 
everything we have in order to be what                                          
his disciple well I think that in                                               
probably every church I've ever been in                                         
anyway we would define a Christian as                                           
one of his disciples not Nestle's we'll                                         
talk about that a different day there                                           
were twelve apostles but disciples of                                           
Jesus and in all the churches I've ever                                         
been in and all the people I've ever                                            
preached in minister to I don't think                                           
I've ever met one who forsook everything                                        
he owned have you know I know I haven't                                         
done it I can tell you that and you                                             
haven't done it I'm feeling quite                                               
certain unless you've taken a vow of                                            
poverty and there are a few people out                                          
there who have taken a vow of poverty                                           
and why did they take a vow of poverty                                          
because they read this verse right here                                         
and it says unless you forsake                                                  
everything you have you cannot be my                                            
disciple and so they said I'm not                                               
gonna own a thing and they gave it all                                          
away and and and then then lived off the                                        
offerings of other people mainly but is                                         
that how that works so I'd let Slyke at                                         
one more roll over and Luke back up a                                           
and it says I believe this is the rich                                          
young ruler know the lawyer                                                     
Matthew 10:25 Luke 10:25 I'm sorry                                              
and behold a certain lawyer stood up and                                        
tempted him saying master what shall I                                          
do to inherit eternal life well I                                               
believe in the Lord Jesus Christ and                                            
you'll be saved doesn't say that does it                                        
verse 26 he said unto him what is                                               
written in the law how read is tho he                                           
answered said thou shalt love the Lord                                          
thy God with all thy heart with all thy                                         
soul with all thy strength with all thy                                         
mind and love thy neighbour as himself                                          
and he said unto Him thou hast answered                                         



write do this and thou shalt live but he                                        
willing to justify us l said well who's                                         
my neighbor now we don't have to get                                            
into the story of the Good Samaritan                                            
there but you notice that Jesus gave the                                        
rich young ruler the same answer that he                                        
gave this this lawyer here and that is                                          
what if you want to have eternal life                                           
what do you need to do obey the                                                 
commandments that's what Jesus very                                             
clearly said now I hope I've laid the                                           
case here strong enough to say if you go                                        
from the Gospels about how to eat have                                          
eternal life you will have a works based                                        
salvation why because Jesus was under                                           
the law speaking to people under the law                                        
about how to receive the kingdom not                                            
people in this age of grace about how to                                        
receive eternal life so we come along                                           
and we we've had something between all                                          
those scriptures that I read and today                                          
something happened that changed                                                 
everything didn't it and we have to                                             
recognize something's different about                                           
today than it was about then                                                    
and as a believer with a strong mind we                                         
have to be able to articulate here's                                            
what happened and why this all changed                                          
and why you can't take those passages of                                        
scripture and apply them today now all                                          
that said I think that to come to the                                           
the second major point on your outline                                          
the message of the kingdom which is what                                        
we've been looking at those are all                                             
messages of the kingdom and the message                                         
of grace which you and I live under have                                        
continually been mixed together as one                                          
and stirred up with what I think is                                             
disastrous consequences we've taken bits                                        
and pieces from Matthew Mark Luke and                                           
John and and bits and pieces from st.                                           
Paul's writing and Grace and we've                                              
stirred it all in there together and we                                         
we begin to teach these things and we'll                                        
put some some application here to it at                                         
to the Matthew 18 passage in just a                                             
moment about forgiveness so if you come                                         
and you say well the kingdom of God is                                          
the church then you run into some                                               
problems but let me stop right there the                                        
kingdom of God is the church or it's                                            
Christianity or it's the Christian world                                        
I would venture to say that that that                                           
that if almost could be changed to a                                            
sense because at least in the Baptist                                           
world in the southern baptist world                                             
anyway almost everyone equates the                                              
kingdom of God with the church or                                               
Christianity the Christian world you                                            
know whatever you want to call that in                                          
fact how many times have we heard                                               
someone say you know well I just want to                                        



do Kingdom work I just want to build the                                        
kingdom I want to expand the kingdom I                                          
want to advance the kingdom whatever all                                        
those all those things aren't now I try                                         
to be forgiving when I hear people say                                          
that because I know they just don't know                                        
better they haven't been to our little                                          
seminary class and we'll the train them                                         
someday                                                                         
so don't throw them all under the bus                                           
immediately just be like Aquila and                                             
Priscilla and show them a more excellent                                        
way and say you know I think what you                                           
mean is you want to evangelize the world                                        
you want to share the gospel of grace I                                         
think that's what you mean so let us                                            
speak a little more carefully but the                                           
truth is that not only is the is the                                            
terminology bad I think the theology                                            
underneath                                                                      
it is also bad we need to work at                                               
recreating this ourselves and it took me                                        
a long time because I I used to use the                                         
same kind of terminology that all the                                           
rest of the Christian world uses and                                            
that is you know let's say let's get                                            
about the work of the kingdom come on                                           
people onward Christian soldiers let's                                          
get out there and the build the kingdom                                         
and it took me a long time to retrain my                                        
mouth after I learned this not to say                                           
that you won't hear me anymore because                                          
for 10 years I've been biting my tongue                                         
every time it started to come out like                                          
that and yet if you do this you mix it                                          
up and you say you know here we are                                             
we're Kingdom people building the                                               
kingdom what happens is you have to then                                        
make some adjustments to our church                                             
world you have to add some kingdom stuff                                        
into there and this is where you begin                                          
to make the mess that has some                                                  
disastrous consequences as I'll show you                                        
and there's a couple of things that you                                         
can do here and again these are on your                                         
outline and one is if you mix all these                                         
things together then you can define                                             
saving faith by essential works now have                                        
you ever heard someone say before                                               
something like well there's there is you                                        
have to have faith but not only faith                                           
you have to have saving faith do you                                            
know that they just make that up                                                
the Bible doesn't talk anything about                                           
saving faith and unsafe in faith Bible                                          
talks about faith and in fact you know                                          
it says that by grace through faith are                                         
you saved not of yourselves lest any man                                        
should boast and what kind of faith is                                          
that well depends on which sermon you're                                        
at there there are times we want to come                                        
and say well you know it's the kind of                                          



faith that goes out and carries out all                                         
these all these essential works and then                                        
there are other times when we say no                                            
it's a childlike faith it comes well                                            
which one is it you know and my my point                                        
is have faith is faith the Bible only                                           
presents one kind of faith and that is                                          
when you say I don't trust in myself I                                          
trust in him that's that's that's faith                                         
regardless of what goes in it so but but                                        
there is oh so often this idea                                                  
that if you don't do such-and-such then                                         
you're not really saved you call                                                
yourself a saved all this kind of and                                           
you you've had in your life I'm almost                                          
sure of this if you have been following                                         
Christ for any time you have had times                                          
when you doubted your face because you                                          
didn't fill in the blank right you                                              
didn't go to church for a month or you                                          
didn't give enough money or you didn't                                          
witness when you had an opportunity you                                         
know whatever it is and you began to                                            
feel guilty about that so much so that                                          
you might have even determined that you                                         
weren't saved and you came and you got                                          
saved again right I'm almost convinced I                                        
I hesitate to bring this up because                                             
there's surely some exception somewhere                                         
but I'm almost convinced that you were                                          
saved all along                                                                 
but we mixed all this kingdom stuff up                                          
in there and that got you all confused                                          
and it planted doubt in your mind about                                         
faith simple faith and the reason I say                                         
this because for 25 years I've had                                              
people come to me I don't think I'm                                             
really say I said well tell me your                                             
testimony well when I was a child I I                                           
heard that I was a sinner and the Jesus                                         
had taken all my sins upon himself and                                          
that he buried those sins he rose again                                         
he offered eternal life as a free gift                                          
anyone who believed in him and so I                                             
believed in him and put my faith there's                                        
just a childlike faith I was baptized I                                         
thought I knew everything but then when                                         
I was a teenager I began to drift and I                                         
began this that the other and and                                               
whatnot now what they said is what I did                                        
as a child didn't count why didn't it                                           
count well it didn't count because when                                         
I was a teenager I got drunk once you                                           
know well whatever it is you put it in                                          
there here's why I didn't count and I                                           
say well wait a minute we didn't teach                                          
you that as a child did we now surely we                                        
taught as a child you know you you you                                          
after all that Christ has done for you                                          
should you sin so the grace may abound                                          
heaven forbid                                                                   
and we taught some of the things that a                                         



person of faith does but we've mixed all                                        
of these things up so one is you can say                                        
well it's not really                                                            
faith unless you fill in the blank the                                          
problem with that is you make up what                                           
goes in the blank right and and you make                                        
that up depending upon almost what's                                            
your cultural circumstances and many of                                         
you like me grew up in a Baptist Church                                         
and do you remember ladies when in the                                          
Baptist Church they used to argue over                                          
whether or not a woman could wear pants                                         
in church or wear pants at all and you                                          
know she wears pants he's probably not                                          
even saved right and now I haven't heard                                        
that conversation for years and years                                           
and years have you and if we would argue                                        
you know whether you don't you should                                           
have a guitar in the church and all                                             
these and yeah you know I've already                                            
talked about playing cards and dominoes                                         
know the stuff that that come along we                                          
just make stuff up that culturally fits                                         
there's no biblical grounding to it but                                         
it culturally fits this is this is who                                          
we are this is our culture and so you                                           
have to live according to our culture or                                        
you're not even really saved and it                                             
becomes very problematic the other thing                                        
is you can just ignore the basic meaning                                        
of words and Jesus comes in these two                                           
examples I've given and he says if you                                          
want to inherit eternal life you obey                                           
the commandments and and you you just                                           
ignore the basic meaning of those words                                         
and you say well it doesn't really mean                                         
that it means in your heart you have a                                          
spirit to obey the commandments problem                                         
is that's not how you would get that out                                        
of the words is it you get it other                                             
words he says obey the commandments when                                        
you're done doing that sell everything                                          
and took a vow of poverty gum follow me                                         
and you you have to again what I say                                            
spiritual eyes this and we would we                                             
would spiritual eyes it by saying well                                          
you don't really sell everything you                                            
have a spirit that would sell everything                                        
that's good because I can claim to have                                         
a spirit that would walk away from                                              
everything right which is a lot easier                                          
to do when you're not actually walking                                          
away from everything and so again we've                                         
just we've taken any concrete matters                                           
out of it and my problem is I want words                                        
to mean something I just want to go by                                          
what it actually says and this is what                                          
did I                                                                           
it says and so when when we do either                                           
one of these options that I've given you                                        
you say well faith has to is not really                                         
faith unless it does this or you say                                            



well the words don't really mean                                                
anything the problem is you create this                                         
this in one sense a a haughty prideful                                          
kind of faith well you know I'm saved I                                         
know I'm saved because I and then you                                           
feel in that light whatever it is and                                           
that becomes prideful has anyone ever                                           
been in a church and met someone who was                                        
prideful about their humble faith we get                                        
there don't we                                                                  
and we can we can build that kind of                                            
pharisaical spirit into our own lives                                           
and the other thing is I've already                                             
really mentioned is you can create a                                            
doubtful kind of frightening faith I                                            
don't really know if I'm saved or not I                                         
have no confidence in my faith and you                                          
have these problems now let's come back                                         
to this passage of scripture that we                                            
started in about forgiveness and look at                                        
Matthew chapter 18 verse 35 one more                                            
time that's that problematic verse that                                         
we ran into where it says so likewise                                           
shall my Heavenly Father do also unto                                           
you if ye from your hearts forgive not                                          
every one his brother their trespasses                                          
how many of you ever had that as a                                              
memory verse I'm probably not because                                           
it's too uncomfortable as a memory verse                                        
isn't it and and we wouldn't really know                                        
that excellent you mean God's gonna take                                        
away my salvation and he's gonna take                                           
away my forgiveness and put me to the                                           
tormentors if I don't forgive others                                            
I've never heard that lesson taught have                                        
you that's because we're mixing stuff                                           
here we'll take the grace part of it and                                        
then we'll mix the law part of it and                                           
all these obligations as we come here so                                        
let me give some examples here here's                                           
one that comes from the Southern Baptist                                        
commentary series and on Matthew 18                                             
verse 35 here's what the commentary says                                        
it says in this parable Jesus spoke in                                          
hyperbole                                                                       
about his anger toward an arrogant                                              
rebellious child                                                                
the language may be exaggerated to cause                                        
us to take the teachings on forgiveness                                         
seriously this passage warns about the                                          
consequences of failing to forgive                                              
others the point is that every Christian                                        
has a duty to be forgiving toward others                                        
just as the father has been forgiving                                           
toward us now you notice I highlighted                                          
several words here because those are the                                        
areas in which I think he began to make                                         
stuff up first of all let's start at the                                        
bit at the bottom there the point is now                                        
whenever you see a preacher write                                               
something like that or say something                                            
like that you can hold this to me too                                           



it typically means I'm going to avoid                                           
what it actually says and tell you what                                         
I think it means let's forget the actual                                        
words and give you the point and maybe                                          
there is a point in there about how we                                          
need to be forgiving for others so we                                           
could have that sermon someday right and                                        
and if I have time in a moment I'll give                                        
you two verses that you can take away                                           
and go forgive others as it as it is                                            
there but can the point be different                                            
than the words that I think is                                                  
problematic the the words say but the                                           
point is that this is again a very                                              
troublesome issue so Jesus spoke in                                             
hyperbole that's a big word for for                                             
meaning well he didn't really mean what                                         
he said he's exaggerating here and his                                          
language may be exaggerated he says and                                         
I just think I'm not so sure Jesus was                                          
exaggerating is there any evidence in                                           
here that Jesus was exaggerating he says                                        
so shall my Heavenly Father do unto you                                         
not really I mean that's sort of an                                             
exaggeration but it doesn't look like an                                        
exaggeration does it you just have to                                           
take it for what it is here's a second                                          
one also this is a Southern Baptist one                                         
here a commentary on the same verse it                                          
says for in the light of the immense sin                                        
God has forgiven each of us a professing                                        
Christians refusal to forgive a fellow                                          
believer can I stop right there notice                                          
he's mixed he's made this mix of Kingdom                                        
and grace the                                                                   
because he says this is about what a                                            
professing Christian I don't think                                              
there's any professing Christians in                                            
this passage because in fact the first                                          
people who are called Christians were                                           
were were anybody remember in the Bible                                         
and at an Antioch which came probably 15                                        
years later after this my timeline may                                          
be off but it's it's a it's a dozen 15                                          
maybe more years so he's taken the age                                          
of grace out there pulled it back in                                            
here and said these are here                                                    
so the professing Christians refusal to                                         
forgive a fellow believer who requests                                          
it and demonstrates a change of heart in                                        
action no does he put that in there that                                        
is real faith is you do this and then it                                        
goes on to say it proved proved so                                              
callous that one can only conclude that                                         
such a person never truly experienced                                           
Christ's forgiveness in the first place                                         
again that is saving faith has to do                                            
this if it doesn't do this it's not what                                        
saving faith it's just fake faith you                                           
know whatever it is here's the here's                                           
the next one the parables purpose that's                                        
the same thing as saying the point is                                           



the parables purpose is to teach that                                           
Christians who have themselves been                                             
forgiven so much should forgive others                                          
whenever they given the opportunity and                                         
if they do not they will be punished by                                         
God in this temporal life now notice he                                         
just he he was careful there to say                                             
you're not going to lose your salvation                                         
but but before you die you're going to                                          
be tormented I don't know that doesn't                                          
seem to work for me either because if                                           
you if you again take the words you said                                        
you know until every last every last int                                        
is paid well what is the last how are we                                        
ever gonna pay every last cent of our                                           
debt mmm hell would be the only way                                             
right someone oh how you make that a                                            
temporal life here's one and this one                                           
actually is from John Piper very                                                
well-known and he applies the warning to                                        
the church in a very clear way says the                                         
point of Matthew 6:15 in 1835 is that if                                        
we hold fast to an unforgiving spirit we                                        
we'll be handed over to the tormentors                                          
we will lose heaven and gain hell so the                                        
greatest risk we face as a church these                                         
days is the risk of losing heaven                                               
because whatever we may look at right                                           
now Bethel and Baptist we're faced with                                         
the question of forgiveness now if you                                          
go back and follow that link there they                                         
were having a church fight over an organ                                        
whether or not they should get a new                                            
organ or not and some people one of the                                         
organs some people didn't want the organ                                        
and it obviously had caused a division                                          
within the church that says that any                                            
church anywhere gets in a tizzy over                                            
organs and all sorts of other little                                            
silly things but this little separation                                         
that had come about in the in the church                                        
look he applies this verse here and he                                          
applies it very literally doesn't we                                            
will lose heaven and gain hell the risk                                         
through the church is losing heaven now                                         
how in the world would he get such a                                            
thing he gets it honestly by reading it                                         
literally that's what it says isn't it                                          
literally the problem is he applies it                                          
to the wrong place and he applies it to                                         
the Christian today so I think that the                                         
thing to do there is realize that the                                           
warning that is given here about                                                
forgiveness and and you know the torment                                        
of the Father that warning is about                                             
Israel how can you receive your                                                 
messianic king and establish this                                               
kingdom Israel you're going to have to                                          
be forgiving of everyone you're going to                                        
have to forgive all your brothers this                                          
is gonna have to happen and if that                                             
doesn't happen then there's going to be                                         



torment waiting for you and you could                                           
follow a history through as it goes                                             
through there and see how all that                                              
worked out for them and not only that                                           
but so many other places we see this is                                         
what Israel did not do so you have to                                           
take the Bible as a story not as little                                         
pieces that we take and apply to                                                
ourselves but it's the whole story and                                          
in the progress of the story when we                                            
come to the Gospel of Matthew                                                   
God was offering to Israel or certainly                                         
about to offer to Israel anyway the                                             
kingdom of heaven and in order for                                              
Israel to receive the kingdom of heaven                                         
what do they have to do among other                                             
things they had to obey the commandments                                        
they had to sell everything they had to                                         
forgive one another now you say they                                            
didn't really ever believe that go to                                           
the early part of the book of Acts that                                         
will look at some time before the                                               
Apostle Paul comes along and the whole                                          
understanding of graces we have it and                                          
what did those earliest disciples do                                            
they kept the commandments they sold                                            
everything they had none of them owned                                          
anything of themselves right and they                                           
were forgiving all of one another this                                          
is this is what they were doing                                                 
why were they doing such crazy things                                           
because it said so they were literally                                          
carrying it out and it was after that                                           
point even that this this change came                                           
about that that we have today now just                                          
so that you don't go away from here                                             
saying well the pastor said I don't have                                        
to forgive I I did give you two Bible                                           
verses there Ephesians chapter 4 verse                                          
32 is one that you have memorized                                               
somewhere along the way probably if you                                         
went Sunday School and and now that I                                           
said that I think I've forgotten what it                                        
says                                                                            
I said I'm gonna have to paraphrase it                                          
says be ye kind one to another forgiving                                        
one another and it goes on to say                                               
something else even as Christ is                                                
forgiving you thank you so are you and I                                        
supposed to forgive I can I can preach                                          
Ephesians 4:32 and give a great                                                 
forgiveness sermon and apply it to us                                           
because it's two Christians living in                                           
this age Colossians 3:13 says very close                                        
to the same thing                                                               
but if you look in those passages and                                           
any other forgiveness passages in the                                           
age of grace you what you'll never find                                         
is and if you do not                                                            
you'll be tormented because all of our                                          
sins have been forgiven right and                                               
because they've been forgiven we have to                                        



come and be forgiving people                                                    
now take that apply it to the message                                           
later in the sermon when I talked about                                         
the keys to the kingdom                                                         
and Peter receiving the keys of the                                             
kingdom and remember that that's not the                                        
keys to the church                                                              
that's not the keys to this age it's the                                        
keys to the kingdom and we'll apply that                                        
here in a little bit and be very careful                                        
as you read the Gospels especially not                                          
to mix Kingdom and grace you'll come up                                         
with disastrous consequences we have a                                          
very nice crowd for Sunday morning Bible                                        
study on the first Sunday of the year                                           
glad that you were here I'll lead this                                          
in the word of prayer about ten minutes                                         
we'll start our service here Heavenly                                           
Father thank you for they the Word of                                           
God is we have looked to in this                                                
seminary class today and separated                                              
kingdom from the church help us to have                                         
this understanding as we read through                                           
the scripture it'll make such a                                                 
difference in our life and bring us to a                                        
great confidence even in our faith in                                           
our faithfulness to you I pray this in                                          
you                                                                             
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                
                                                                                


